
  
 
To: Leaders of all two-tier councils and 
neighbouring unitary authorities  
 
 
 

    Jim McMahon OBE MP 
Minister of State for Local Government and 
English Devolution 
2 Marsham Street  
London  
SW1P 4DF  
  
 

  

16 December 2024  
 
 

 
Dear Leaders 

 

The English Devolution White Paper published today sets out how the Government 

plans to deliver on our manifesto pledge to transfer power out of Westminster 

through devolution and to fix the foundations of local government. You will receive 

under separate cover a letter outlining the ambition and key elements of the White 

Paper, but I also wanted to write to areas which might be in scope for a joint 

programme of devolution and local government reorganisation, to set out a clear 

process and key milestones.  

The Government’s long-term vision is for simpler structures which make it much 

clearer for residents who they should look to on local issues, with fewer politicians 

able to focus on delivering. Local government reorganisation, alongside devolution 

over a large strategic geography, can drive economic growth whilst delivering 

optimal public services. To help deliver these aims, we will facilitate local 

government reorganisation in England for two-tier areas and for unitary councils 

where there is evidence of failure, or where their size or boundaries may be 

hindering an ability to deliver sustainable, high-quality public services.  

Given how much interest there has been, and will continue to be in this programme, I 

am writing now to all councils in two-tier areas, and to neighbouring smaller unitary 

authorities, to give you further detail and to set out our plans to work with you over 

the coming months.  

Local government reorganisation 

My intention is to formally invite unitary proposals in January 2025 from all councils 

in two-tier areas, and small neighbouring unitary councils. In this invitation, I will set 

out further detail on the criteria I will consider when taking decisions on the proposals 

that are submitted to Government. I intend to ask for interim plans by March 2025. 
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As set out in the White Paper, new unitary councils must be the right size to achieve 

efficiencies, improve capacity and withstand financial shocks. For most areas, this 

will mean creating councils with a population of 500,000 or more. However, there 

may be exceptions to ensure new structures make sense for an area, including on 

devolution. Final decisions will be made on a case-by-case basis. We will ask you to 

work with other councils in your area to develop unitary proposals that are in the best 

interests of the whole area, rather than developing competing proposals.  

 

Devolution 

We are clear that reorganisation should not delay devolution. Plans should be 

complementary, with devolution remaining the overarching priority. In January, we 

will therefore also set out which areas will be included in our Devolution Priority 

Programme, aimed at places ready to come together under the sensible geography 

criteria set out in the White Paper and wishing to progress to an accelerated 

timescale. This will be with a view to inaugural mayoral elections in May 2026. This 

is an exciting programme and there has already been significant interest even before 

the White Paper was published.  

I am aware that different places will be in different stages of their devolution journey. 

While some will already have an existing strategic authority, others may be in the 

process of establishing one, and others still may need reorganisation to take place 

before they can fully benefit from devolution.  

I also understand that delivering these ambitious plans for devolution and for local 

government reorganisation will be a significant change. It will be essential for 

councils to work with local partners, including MPs, to develop plans for sustainable 

unitary structures capable of delivering the high-quality public services that residents 

need and deserve. 

Transition and implementation 

We are under no illusion about the scale of issues facing local government. It is in all 

our interests to make sure we are avoiding unnecessary spend at a time when 

budgets are already tight, so we will be working with sector partners to avoid use of 

expensive consultants wherever possible.  

My department will be working closely with the Local Government Association, 

District Councils Network, County Councils Network and others, to develop a shared 

understanding of how reorganisation can deliver the best outcomes for local 

residents and businesses. We have a collective responsibility to ensure councils are 

better supported throughout reorganisation. This will include preparing robust 

proposals with evidence, standing up new unitary councils ready for vesting day and 

work to deliver the significant opportunities that are possible by creating suitably 

sized unitary structures. We will take a phased approach and expect to deliver new 

unitary authorities in April 2027 and 2028. 
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Timelines and next steps 

I have heard from some areas that the timing of elections affects their planning for 

devolution, particularly alongside reorganisation. To help manage these demands, 

alongside our objectives on devolution, and subject to meeting the timetable outlined 

in this letter, I am minded-to lay secondary legislation to postpone local council 

elections from May 2025 to May 2026.  

However, I will only do this where this will help the area to deliver both reorganisation 

and devolution to the most ambitious timeframe – either through the Devolution 

Priority Programme or where reorganisation is necessary to unlock devolution or 

open up new devolution options. There will be two scenarios in which I will be willing 

to postpone elections; 

- Areas who are minded-to join the Devolution Priority Programme, where they 

will be invited to submit reorganisation proposals to Government by Autumn 

2025. 

- Areas who need reorganisation to unlock devolution, where they will be 

invited to submit reorganisation proposals to Government by May 2025. 

For any area in which elections are postponed, we will work with areas to move to 

elections to new ‘shadow’ unitary councils as soon as possible as is the usual 

arrangement in the process of local government reorganisation. 

For all other areas elections will take place as scheduled in May 2025, and I will 

invite in January proposals for reorganisation to be submitted to Government by 

Autumn 2025.  

To lay the relevant legislation to postpone elections, I will need a clear commitment 

to devolution and reorganisation aims from upper-tier councils in an area, including a 

request from the council/s whose election is to be postponed, on or before Friday 10 

January. This request must set out how postponing the election would enable the 

council to make progress with reorganisation and devolution in parallel on the 

Devolution Priority Programme, or would speed up reorganisation and enable the 

area to benefit from devolution as quickly as possible once new unitary structures 

are in place.  

I am working together with my colleague and fellow Minister, Baroness Taylor, who 

will host a webinar with leaders and chief executives of councils to discuss the next 

steps I have outlined in this letter. I hope you will be able to attend that 

discussion.              

I welcome your views on any matters raised in this letter. As set out above, I will 

require a clear commitment to delivering both reorganisation and devolution to the 

most ambitious timeframe, with any request to delay council elections by Friday 10 

January. Please respond or direct any queries to 

EnglishDevolutionLGEnquiries@communities.gov.uk.   
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I look forward to working with you to build empowered, simplified, resilient and 

sustainable structures for local government. I am copying this letter to council Chief 

Executives, and where relevant to Best Value Commissioners. I am also copying this 

letter to local Members of Parliament, and where relevant to Mayors of combined 

(county) authorities, and Police (Fire) and Crime Commissioners.  

 

 

Yours ever, 

 

 
 
 
 

JIM MCMAHON OBE MP 
Minister of State for Local Government and English Devolution 
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